
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

July 9, 2024 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met on this date, at the hour of 6:00 p.m. in the Commission 

Chambers of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.  

PRESENT:  Deb Hardin, Vice-Chair 

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Doug Bridges, Commissioner 

Tim Moore, County Attorney  

David Cotton, County Manager 

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Martha Thompson, Chief Deputy County Attorney 

Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director 

Chris Martin, Planning Director 

Betsy Harnage, Register of Deeds 

Sandra Orvig, Shooting Range Director 

Clifton Philbeck, Board of Elections Director 

 

ABSENT:    Kevin Gordon, Chairman 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Vice-Chairman Hardin called the meeting to order, Cleveland County Sheriff Deputy Danny Howell led the 

audience in the Pledge of Allegiance, and Commissioner Bridges provided the invocation. 

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and 

unanimously adopted by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

SPECIAL PRESENTATION 

 FARMER SAFETY AND LOW-HANGING LINES 

Vice-Chairman Hardin called Andrew White with ASR Grains to the podium to present information about 

farmer safety and low-hanging utility wires. Low-hanging utility lines pose a significant hazard to farmers and 

their equipment, potentially damaging machinery, posing safety risks, and impeding agricultural operations. 

Several suggested avenues to prevent future damage and safety hazards include:  

• Facilitating open communication and collaboration between utility companies, farmers, and relevant parties 

to develop and implement effective solutions 

• Assess all utility lines within agricultural areas to identify and document locations where lines are low-

hanging and pose a risk 

• Promote safety and efficiency, ensuring utility lines are to a height that does not interfere with farming 

equipment and activities 

• Establishing a reporting system 

 

Commissioners thanked Mr. White for the information and agreed that collaboration between organizations 

is important to keep farmers safe while delivering utility services to residents.    

 

 

 



 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Marvin Hutchins, Putnam Street, Waco – is a representative of the Waco Volunteer Fire Department 

(VFD) and the President of its Board. He thanked the Commissioners on behalf of the Waco VFD for their support 

in building the Waco VFD satellite substation on Highway 150 between the Town of Waco and the new bypass. 

The new satellite station will have many positive impacts on the community.  

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included Minutes from the October 13, 2023, Health Department Work Session and 

the June 18, 2024, regular Commissioners’ meetings in Board members’ packets.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the Minutes as written. 

TAX COLLECTOR’S MONTHLY REPORT 

Pursuant to North Carolina General Statute §105-350.7, the Tax Collector shall submit to the governing 

body, at each of its regular meetings, a report to include the amount collected on each year's taxes with which she 

is charged, the amount remaining uncollected, and the steps being taking to encourage payment of uncollected 

taxes. The Tax Collector provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding taxes collected during 

June 2024. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the June 2024 monthly tax report submitted by the Tax Collector. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

TAX ADMINISTRATION: ABATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS   

The Tax Assessor provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding tax abatements and 

supplements during June 2024.  The monthly grand total for tax abatements was listed as ($1,787.55), and the 

monthly grand total for tax supplements was listed as $80,377.88.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the June 2024 tax abatements and supplements submitted by the Tax 

Assessor.  

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: BUDGET TRANSFER SUMMARY 

As required by North Carolina General Statute §159-15, all internal transfers shall be submitted to the Board 

of Commissioners. The budget transfer summary from June 6 through June 20, 2024, is included in Commissioner 

packets. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the budget transfer summary as presented.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT:  REQUEST TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING FOR TUESDAY, AUGUST 6, 

2024, FOR REZONING CASE 24-10; REQUEST TO REZONE A PORTION OF PARCEL 48083 FROM 

RESIDENTIAL (R) TO NEIGHBORHOOD BUSINESS – CONDITIONAL USE (NB-CU) FOR A 

TELECOMMUNICATIONS TOWER 
 

Network Towers II is requesting to rezone a portion of parcel 48083, containing 0.13 acres, from Residential 

to Neighborhood Business Conditional District. A site plan has been submitted displaying the proposed property 

use as a cell tower. This property, a 0.13-acre portion (75’x75’) of parcel 66377, lies along Westside Lane off 



 

 

Belaire Rd. just west of Mooresboro and is zoned Residential. The surrounding uses are mostly rural agricultural, 

with single-family dwellings on large tracts of land and some forestry. The Land Use Plan designates this area as 

Secondary Growth. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve setting the public hearing as requested. 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT:  REQUEST TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING FOR TUESDAY, AUGUST 6, 

2024, FOR REZONING CASE 24-11; REQUEST TO REZONE PARCEL 66231 FROM RESTRICTED 

RESIDENTIAL (RR) TO RESIDENTIAL (R) 

 

Candice Baughman requests to rezone parcel 66231, containing 3.37 acres, located at 1634 Farmville Road, 

from Restricted Residential (RR) to Residential (R). This property lies north of Shelby and the 74 Bypass, between 

Chatfield Road and Washburn Switch Road. Surrounding uses are mostly rural agricultural, with single-family 

dwellings on large tracts of land and some forestry. The Land Use Plan designates this area as Primary Growth. 

The surrounding zoning districts are mostly Restricted Residential (RR), with the City of Shelby’s Heavy Industrial 

(HI) zoning across the road, General Business (GB) at the corner of Farmville Road and Washburn Switch Road, 

and Residential (R) across the road further east. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, approve setting the public hearing as requested. 

LEGAL DEPARTMENT: CONVEYANCE OF COUNTY OWNED PROPERTY 
 

Cleveland County owns parcel 16732, a 5.34-acre tract of land along Cherryville Road, a/k/a NC Highway 

150, between Fielding and Buffalo Church Roads. The vacant property has a current value of $26,000-$29,000. 

Waco Volunteer Fire Department (VFD) seeks County-owned land for the construction of a new fire station. Waco 

VFD is a nonprofit, incorporated fire department that provides fire protection services to the residents of Cleveland 

County and needs the property to construct a structure to house a fire department on the property and adjacent 

property, which Waco VFD is also acquiring, and upon completion of construction to open a fire station. The 

operation of a fire department at this location will benefit the citizens of Cleveland County by providing better fire 

protection and related services with a state-of-the-art facility and a better location along Highway 150. 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and unanimously 

approved by the Board to, adopt the resolution authorizing the conveyance of land to Waco Volunteer Fire 

Department.  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

FOOTHILLS PUBLIC SHOOTING COMPLEX: SHOOTING RANGE UPDATED POLICIES AND 

PROCEDURES 
 

Cleveland County operates the Foothills Public Shooting Complex located at 283 Fielding Rd. Since its 

inception, the range has expanded. The policy and procedures have been updated to reflect the additions of new 

ranges, where to find fees, clarification on rules and regulations, and updated definitions. Updates and edits were 

presented to the Advisory Board for the Range to include the North Carolina Wildlife Commission on May 22, 

2024. The proposed changes include:  

• Updated Term: Volunteer  

• Updated Policy on Rental of Ranges to Groups/Individuals  

• Safety Training, Operational Hours and Fee Schedule(s)  

• Updated number of ranges to include division of Ranges 5 and 6, 3-D Archery and Clay Fields 
 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the updated Foothills Public Shooting Complex policies and procedures 

as presented. (a full copy of the updated Foothills Public Shooting Complex policies and procedures are on file in 

the Clerk’s Office and the Foothills Public Shooting Complex.  

PARTNERS BEHAVIORAL HEALTH: MODIFIED BOARD APPOINTMENT 
 

The current vacancy on the Partners Behavioral Health Board has been created by the resignation of one of 

the current Partners Consumer and Family Advisory Committee (CFAC) members. CFAC has recommended that 

Patty Schaeffer complete the resigned member’s current term from July 1, 2024, to June 30, 2026. As Ms. 

Schaeffer resides in Cleveland County, her appointment to the Partners Board is subject to approval by the 

Cleveland County Board of County Commissioners.   



 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, appoint Patty Schaeffer to the Partners Behavioral Health Board.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT: PLANNING CASE 23-08; TEXT AMENDMENT TO SECTION 12-21 

AND 12-124 FOR PRIVATE STORAGE BUILDINGS 
 

Vice-Chairman Hardin recognized Planning Director Chris Martin to present Planning Department Case 23-

08, text amendment to sections 12-21 and 12-124 for private storage buildings. Currently, private storage buildings 

are not permitted as a principal use on a property; instead, they must be used as a supporting use. For example, they 

can be on the same lot as a residence but not as a standalone use. This standard planning tool helps maintain the 

character of neighborhoods, preserves the residential use of lots, and prevents the misuse of buildings in residential 

areas.  

The Board was reminded at their March 19, 2024, regular meeting that staff presented a draft ordinance 

permitting storage buildings as a principal use for lots of three acres or greater in the Rural Agricultural (RA) and 

Rural Residential (RU) zoning districts. Staff believes the larger lot sizes will help to preserve the area for future 

residents and help to maintain a community’s residential character. Staff also presented the Planning Board's 

recommendation to the Board of Commissioners, including private storage buildings on lots of one acre or greater, 

and recommended that the permitted building size be based on lot size. After much discussion, Commissioners 

requested staff re-evaluate the proposed storage building amendments and seek options that may assist in 

preserving lots for future residences and prevent potential misuse of buildings. Their concerns include:   

• Residential preservation: Commissioners stated that the residential districts were intended for residences 

and that the residential character needed to be preserved. The Board requested staff and the Planning Board 

evaluate setbacks so that space would be preserved for future residences.  
 

• Commercial use: Commissioners expressed concern that these private storage buildings could potentially 

become commercial, creating non-compatible uses in residential areas. The Board asked staff and the Planning 

Board to evaluate additional standards that could curtail these structures' use for business purposes in residential 

communities.  

 

Mr. Martin presented three options to the Commissioners for consideration: 

Option 1 – Planning Staff Recommendation 

• Rural Agriculture and Rural Residential districts 
• 3 acres 
• 50’ setback (standard) 
• Agriculture use exempt 
 

 

Option 2 - Planning Board Recommendation 
• Rural Agriculture and Rural Residential districts 
• Maximum building size based on lot size  

o One acre is limited to a 1500-square-foot structure 
o Two acres are limited to a 2500-square-foot structure 
o Three acres + limited to 4000 square foot structure 

• Setbacks: 100’ front, 20’ sides, 30’ rear  
• Require residential septic evaluation and site plan if the property is under 3 acres 
• No bathrooms 

 

Option 3 – Staff and Planning Board Combination   

• Rural Agriculture and Rural Residential districts 
• Maximum building size based on lot size  

o One acre is limited to 750 square feet of structure 
o Two acres limited to 1250 square foot structure 



 

 

          
                              

 

        

                                             

     
                                
                                  
                                        

 

                 

                                     
                                    

                                    

                               

 

               

         

              

                      

 

                    

                                                  

        

                       

                       

 

        

 

                                      

                                                  

                                        

                                                

                                                 

                                                     

                                          

                                                                                 

             

 

                    

                                                  

                                        

                                               

                                                 

                                                     

                              

             

                                   

o Three acres + limited to 2000 square foot structure 
• Setbacks: 50’ front (standard)  
• No bathrooms 
• Site drawing displaying compliance 
 

After re-evaluating, the Planning Board recommends approving the use of storage buildings as a principle 

use on a lot with standards to achieve the Commissioners' goals, including lot size and building sizes, setbacks, 

septic evaluation requirements, and bathroom limitations. The Planning Board believes these standards will allow 

flexibility while preserving character and future residential space. The following information and PowerPoint were 

presented to the Commissioners.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

            

               

        
                  

                                                  

                              

     

  

                      

         

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice-Chairman Hardin opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

inquired if the Board could modify the presented options; Mr. Martin stated they could. Commissioner Whetstine 

asked for clarification that the proposed text amendment only applies to vacant properties. Mr. Martin advised that 

was correct. If a property owner already has a home, the current standards still apply, such as the storage building 

must be located to the side or behind the residence, not in front of it. Commissioner Hutchins expressed his 

concerns about clutter and junk surrounding the lone storage buildings, suggesting it needs to be included in the 

amendment that all materials must be in the storage building and not around it.  

Vice-Chairman Hardin opened the Public Hearing at 6:29 p.m. for anyone wanting to speak for or against 

Planning Department Case 23-08, text amendment to sections 12-21 and 12-124 for private storage buildings. 

(Legal Notice was published in the Shelby Star on Friday, June 28, 2024, and Friday, July 3, 2024).  

Danny Blanton, no address given – spoke in opposition to the proposed storage building text amendment, 

citing landowners should have the freedom to do what they want to their property.  

Hearing no further comments, Vice-Chairman Hardin closed the Public Hearing at 6:32 pm.  

Vice-Chairman Hardin opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

spoke about the importance of implementing and enforcing the standards, stating that nothing should be done if 

there wasn’t a way to enforce the ordinance. Commissioner Whetstine stressed the importance of being fair to all 

citizens, recommending approval of the Planning Board’s recommendation of option two. Vice-Chairman Hardin 

expressed her concerns regarding the ordinance and its implementation. She agreed with the importance of having 

standards and land preservations, stating that is why ordinances are in place. She added that if enforcement was not 

possible, enforcement options must be reviewed.   

Vice-Chairman Hardin asked Mr. Martin about option two: why a septic requirement is needed if no 

bathrooms are allowed? Mr. Martin explained that the Planning Board thought the evaluation would identify a 

housing site. Commissioners discussed the options presented at length, citing zoning districts, allowable uses, 

septic requirements, and setbacks.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and approved 

unanimously adopted by the Board to, approve the Planning Board’s option two recommendation with the 

modification of removing the residential septic requirement.      



 

 

REGULAR AGENDA  

 

OPIOID SETTLEMENT 

 

Vice-Chairman Hardin called Health Department Director Tiffany Hansen to the podium to present the 

Opioid Settlement update. The Board was reminded of the Opioid Settlement Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) 

initiated in 2021. Since then, staff has collected data, held several public meetings, and begun implementing the 

approved opioid combat strategies. All 100 North Carolina counties and 47 municipalities have signed the MOA. 

Cleveland County is expected to receive $13,042,660 over the next sixteen years. After receiving the initial 

funding, the remaining funds will be dispensed around $320,000 annually. Fund requirements include a special 

revenue account, compliance auditing, spending resolution, and an annual impact report. There are two strategy 

options outlined explicitly in the MOA. Mrs. Hansen reviewed these options with the Board, explaining exhibit C 

refers to the strategic planning process.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mrs. Hansen presented an overview of the 2023-2024 Opioid Settlement community impact strategies:  

1. Community Care Navigator/Case Manager  

a. A request for quote (RFQ) was posted in January 2024 and received bids for the project. After 

reviewing credentials and applications, Integrated Care of Greater Hickory was awarded the 

project. Staff worked with them from March – to June 2024 on finalizing the contract, obtaining 

the infrastructure (space, phone number, website, etc.) to support this position, and hiring the 

individual who will be the Community Navigator. The position was filled in June 2024 and started 

in this work's early stages. Staff is developing marketing/messaging to begin promoting the 

availability of this service among the community and partners. 

2. Provider Education 

a. The Health Department offered two training courses for local providers through Area Health 

Education Centers (AHEC). There were 40 participants in the SUD 101 training and 27 

participants in the MAT 101 training. 

3. Community Education-Narcan Distribution  

a. Staff began promoting and distributing free naloxone to the community through the Cleveland 

County Health Department (CCHD) pharmacy in August 2023 and have dispensed 1105 units 

(2210 doses) of naloxone this year. 

4. Expansion of Addiction Treatment/Workforce Development 

a. Staff promoted the availability of this resource in Fall 2023 and had three individuals request 

stipends to support four trainings/certifications.   

 

The updated Authorizing Resolution Proposals for the 2024-2025 year include the continuation of the 

following strategies: 

 

1. Community Navigator for Mental/Behavioral/Substance Use – $200,000--Contract for a person to be 

available to community members and partner organizations to assist with case navigation, reducing 

barriers, and assisting those impacted by opioid use. 

2. Naloxone Distribution—$10,000--Promotion and availability of naloxone for free to community 

members through the CCHD pharmacy. 



 

 

                 

               

              

 

                      

 

                  
             

                
               

                   
                   
               

        

                
                  
                    
                  

          

               
                    

              
          

               
                   
                      

         
                  

                       
                          

              

          
                    
                     
                 

                          
                           

 

                       

                

                  

                

                                
                                     

                    

                                 

                     

                            

                             

                     

                    

                                   
        

                                      

                                                   

                                      

                                                         

                                          

                                              

                             

                                                                      

                                                           

 

                                                 

         
                                  

 

                                        

                     

                                          

                                                         

 

                                

                
          
           

                                              

                    
        

                     
                    

              
            

                                                 
         

                                      
        

                                           

                     
            

                                                                                        

                      
               

                                                         
       

                           

                      
          

              
           

                                                                                    

                

3. Workforce Development/Expansion—$15,000--Support the expansion of the existing Mental and 

Behavioral Health providers by offering a stipend for completing additional opioid-supporting training, 

such as becoming a Licensed Clinical Additional Specialist (LCAS) or Certified Alcohol and Drug 

Counselor (CADC), through existing providers that expand and offer MAT services. 

 

New strategy proposals for the 2024-2025 year: 

 

4. Opioid Settlement Coordinator Position-$95,000—this position is currently hired, but this allows to 

utilize this funding to support this work 

5. Collaborative Strategic Planning process outlined by the Department of Justice (DOJ)-$5000, outlines in 

the MOA the steps for completing a collaborative strategic planning process to expand strategies into 

approved Exhibit B strategies. Staff proposes to fund this process for the 2024-2025 year and utilize the 

Drug-Free Cleveland County Coalition by adding some member representatives as outlined by DOJ. This 

will allow in future years the ability to do more prevention-focused work with the Coalition and this 

funding. 

6. Expansion of our Community Paramedicine Program--$120,000—Emergency Medical Services (EMS) 

has recently launched a Post-Overdose Response Program that administers a bridge dose of medication, 

similar to an MAT program, to patients who have recently overdosed. They then make a referral to a 

partner agency for continuation of care for that patient. Current operations have two community 

paramedics providing these services, and Health Department staff would work with EMS to expand one 

full-time employee (FTE) and potentially increase coverage to some nights/weekend availability. 

  

Total Allocation in the Authorizing Resolution: $445,000.00 for the 2024 – 2025 strategies.  
  

The following information and PowerPoint were presented to the Commissioners.  
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Vice-Chairman Hardin opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Whetstine 

asked if the county is required to continue the programs once the opioid funds are depleted. Mrs. Hansen explained 

that the Health Department already has a Community Navigator position, and these funds will help offset the costs 

of that existing salary. The duties of the Community Navigator are currently assigned to the Health Services 

Coordinator, who was operating under the federal drug-free communities funding. The responsibilities of the 

Community Navigator were incorporated into the Health Services Coordinator position.  

Commissioner Hutchins inquired about the requested funds and its approval process. Mrs. Hansen outlined 

the process required to receive and spend the opioid funding, including an approved resolution. Commissioner 

Whetstine stated for clarification that these funds would come from the opioid settlement and not county funds; 

Mrs. Hansen replied that was correct. Vice-Chairman Hardin asked how much funding Cleveland County would 

receive yearly. Mrs. Hansen explained that the county currently has $2MM in a special revenue account, and after 

2026, the funds will drop to $320,000. She stated that the county must work through the most effective and 

impactful strategies. The county will not lose the funding if it isn’t all used, and as there is no deadline for 

spending, the funds will remain in the special revenue account.  

ACTION: Commissioner Hutchins made a motion to defer the topic until the August 6, 2024, Commissioner 

meeting. This would allow the County Manager to study the budget requests and make a recommendation before 

the Commissioners vote.  

The motion died due to lack of a second.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the Opioid Strategies Authorization Resolution as presented.  

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BROAD RIVER GREENWAY 
 

Vice-Chairman Hardin called Facilities Project Manager Blake Myers to the front to present the Broad River 

Greenway construction bid award. The county received a $400,000 General Assembly appropriation in 2022 

through Senator Ted Alexander, with $275,000 of the $400,000 designated for the Broad River Greenway. The 

designation of $100,000 with a $25,000 local match via budget amendment only was approved on November 11, 

2023, by the Commissioners. The County executed the grant contract on June 15, 2023, with an expiration date of 



 

 

June 15, 2026.  The project scope includes +/- 2.5 miles of trail renovations and expansion of the existing 3’- 4’ 

width to 8’.  Other perimeters of the project include:  

• Approximately 2.5 miles of trail renovations.  The exact distance will be determined based on final 

construction costs. However, the project will not exceed the total grant budget. 

• Renovations include widening to 8’ wide trails instead of existing 3’ to 4’ trails.  One of the primary 

purposes is for emergency vehicles to be able to access additional areas of the Greenway.   

• RFQ advertised. 

• Hoke Construction identified as the most qualified bidder 

• Project completion due date – December 31, 2025  

• Some work can only occur during November 2024 and April 2025 (environmental indicators). 

 

Budget: 

• $125,000.00 total budget 

▪ $100,000.00 Grant funded 

▪ $25,000.00 county match as required by the 25% match per the grant. Match is from a state 

grant the county received in 2022. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice-Chairman Hardin opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

asked if the widening of the trails would allow senior citizens to enjoy the Greenway via golf cart. Mr. Myers 

stated that this would be something that needed to be worked on moving forward. More study of the trails would 

need to be completed, as the topography may not allow golf carts.  

ACTION:  Commissioner Bridges made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and adopted 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the award to Hoke Construction for a not to exceed cost of $125,000. 

 

 



 

 

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hutchins made a 

motion, seconded by Commissioner Bridges and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn. The next meeting 

of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, August 6, 2024, at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners’ Chambers.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Deb Hardin, Vice-Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, CMC, NCCCC 

Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


